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AT A GLANCE
� The free movie presented by Better Oppor-

tunities for Single Soldiers is at 7 p.m. Sept. 20 at
the Post Theater, showing   “KINGDOM OF THE
PLANET OF THE APES,” rated PG-13.

� The POSTWIDE YARD SALE is 8 a.m. to 3
p.m. Sept. 21 at residences across post and in the
Bell Hall parking lot at the corner of Reynolds
and Sherman Avenues.

� The FORT LEAVENWORTH THRIFT
STORE, 1025 Sheridan Drive, WILL BE OPEN 9
a.m. to 2:30 p.m. Sept. 21 for shopping and do-
nations. Call 913-651-6768 for more informa-
tion.

� The post’s OKTOBERFEST celebration is
5-9 p.m. Sept. 27 at Merritt Lake. The event in-
cludes music and dancing, with food and bever-
ages available for purchase. A MEMORIAL
LANTERN LAUNCH to honor fallen soldiers
and their families is at dusk. Call 913-684-1674
for more information. 

� To sign up to participate in the NATIONAL
PUBLIC LANDS DAY TREE PLANTING
PROJECT Sept. 28, e-mail catherine.j.
reynolds3.civ @army.mil. See page A7 for more
information.

� COMMISSARY PARKING LOT CON-
STRUCTION has begun and will last about a
month.

� SIDEWALK REPAIRS in housing areas are
underway and will continue through October.
For more information, visit the Fort Leavenworth
Garrison Facebook page or contact the Frontier
Heritage Communities Maintenance Team at
913- 651-3838.

� Munson Army Health Center is looking for
volunteers to join the PATIENT AND FAMILY
PARTNERSHIP COUNCIL. Volunteers can be
active-duty, active-duty family members, retirees
or retiree family members. The PFPC meets quar-
terly. If interested, call 913-684-6211/6127. See
page B12 or more MAHC news and notices.

Grant Park project begins

Fallen remembered with annual run/walk

Photo by Sean Bergosh/Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Office

Participants of the annual 5K Run/Walk for the Fallen begin running after a countdown from Mission Command Center of Excellence Director Brig. Gen. Bryan Babich
Sept. 14 outside the Resiliency Center. Participants run/walk the untimed five-kilometer race in memory of fallen service members, whose names they write on bibs
that they wear for the event.

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Phase 1 of the Grant Park project has begun, with perimeter fences and signs, seen here from Kearney Avenue
Sept. 17, surrounding the work zone. Phase 1 includes construction of pickleball courts and a covered pavil-
lion, a tennis court and sidewalks.

by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leav-
enworth Lamp Editor

Phase 1 of a multi-phase,
multi-year improvement
project to Grant Park has
begun.

Grant Park encompasses
the area around Grant Pool
from Pope Avenue to Kear-
ney Avenue between the
residential access drives off

Grant and McClellan Av-
enues.

Fences have been set up
to mark the perimeter of
the project, with signs on
the fences to alert everyone
to the work that will be be-
ginning soon.

Phase 1 of the $2.1 mil-
lion Garrison-funded proj-
ect is estimated to be
complete by spring 2025. It

includes the construction
of four pickleball courts, a
covered pavilion by the
pickleball courts with elec-
trical outlets, a tennis court,
barbecue grills, lighting, re-
grading of an area for a fu-
ture soccer field, a concrete
walking path with benches
and more.

“The (covered pavilion)
is between the pickleball
courts, so if people want a
team-building activity or
child parties, or just waiting
for someone else to play

and they can work on their
computers,” said Joel Mar-
quardt, architect in the De-
sign Branch, Engineering
Division, of the Directorate
of Public Works. “We do
have a few grills adjacent to
that with a drinking foun-
tain and bike racks (in that
area.)”

The completed vision of
Grant Park has an addi-
tional covered event shelter
that could be used for cere-

1st part of multi-phase project
includes tennis, pickleball courts

SEE GRANT PARK PROJECT|
A6
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VOLUNTEEROrganization Spotlight
COMBINED ARMS

RESEARCH LIBRARY

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Interviews by Colbie Fairley/Fort Leavenworth Garrison Public Affairs Office Summer Intern

Reference Librarian George Baugh and Circulation Department Head Sierra Hochstatter peruse children’s books about libraries during a photo shoot last month at
the Ike Skelton Combined Arms Research Library. Baugh and Hochstatter began volunteering at the library before becoming employees and working their way up
to their current positions.
“The volunteer work really gave me a better idea about what librarianship was. It was really seeing the different kinds of libraries that really helped me aim my focus
on what I wanted to do,” Baugh said about his volunteer experience at CARL, which he undertook while working another job and contemplating a career move. He
said the volunteer opportunity at the library helped him determine that he wanted to pursue a library degree and employment at CARL.

Circulation Department Head Sierra
Hochstatter and Reference Librarian
George Baugh pose by the periodicals dur-
ing a photo shoot last month at the Com-
bined Arms Research Library. Both
Hochstatter and Baugh began volunteer-
ing at the library before becoming em-
ployees and working their way up to their
current positions.
“My volunteer experience here helped me
make connections with the people who
worked here. I knew how everyone func-
tioned before working with them full-time.
Everyone that I worked with, if I asked
questions, they answered. They increased
my knowledge”, Hochstatter said. “We
have a large building — multi-levels, along
with restricted areas — so it gave me a
birds-eye view of everything. It was very
helpful to know where everything is lo-
cated.”
CARL Director Tiffany Zink said volunteers
have helped staff provide full services at
the library. 
“As a former volunteer myself, I know that
libraries as a profession depend on volun-
teers. There are so many little things to
cover, yet everyone comes in with a unique
talent. (CARL has) two functions, including
the post public library function, and the
academic function. Volunteers help us do a
complete program to serve the public li-
brary mission at Fort Leavenworth.”
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DoD announces latest efforts to improve
quality of life for service members

by C. Todd Lopez/Department of Defense News

WASHINGTON — The Defense De-
partment has announced a new series of
initiatives aimed at improving the welfare
and well-being of service members and
their families.

In a memorandum published Sept. 13,
titled "Our Enduring Duty to America's
Service Members and Their Families," Sec-
retary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III an-
nounced a new set of initiatives that are
part of his ongoing "Taking Care of Our
People" priority that began three years ago.

The latest initiatives include:
• Establishing Health Care Flexible

Spending Accounts for service members 
• Providing greater access to free wire-

less internet in unaccompanied housing 
• Decreasing the cost burden associated

permanent-change-of-station moves 
• Lowering the cost of procuring uni-

forms for enlisted service members 
• Increasing access to affordable quality

child care and early childhood education 
• Expanding spouse employment and

professional development opportunities
through the My Career Advancement Ac-
count (MyCAA) program 

• Improving quality-of-life conditions at
remote and isolated installations

The new initiatives, along with initia-
tives over the past three years, were devel-
oped after assessing the experiences of
service members. Taken together, the ef-
forts are meant to ensure the well-being
and success of service members, enabling
them to better focus on their part of the
defense mission.

"Early in my tenure as secretary of de-
fense, I made taking care of our people a
top priority," Austin said in the memoran-
dum. "Doing right by our all-volunteer
joint force and their families is a core readi-
ness issue. Taking care of our people is fun-
damental to the department's ability to
recruit and retain the most talented Amer-
ican patriots and to ensure that the U.S.
military remains the most lethal fighting
force on the planet — and it is simply the
right thing to do."

Establishing Health Care Flexible
Spending Accounts for service members 

As part of a focus on service member
and military family health, the department
plans to offer service members the ability
to contribute up to $3,200 in pre-tax earn-
ings to pay for eligible healthcare-related
expenses through a Health Care Flexible
Spending Account, or HCFSA.

With the HCFSA, service members will
be able to contribute up to $3,200 each year
in pre-tax dollars to their accounts and
spend that money on things such as insur-
ance co-payments and cost shares, de-
ductibles, braces and other orthodontia,
glasses and contact lenses, prescription
drugs, and wellness treatments such as
acupuncture, massage, and chiropractic
care. It's expected that the HCFSAs will be
available to service members for the first
time in March 2025.

Providing greater access to free wire-
less internet in unaccompanied housing 

To keep junior, unaccompanied service
members connected to the wider world
while off duty, the DoD has directed the
military departments to carry out a series
of pilot projects to provide wireless inter-
net connectivity to enlisted service mem-
bers who reside in military barracks.

While access to wireless internet will
allow those junior service members access
to personal e-mail, banking and entertain-
ment options, the department also expects
access can be used to help service members
connect with mandatory online training
requirements and other health- and life-re-
lated resources such as telehealth appoint-
ments, Military OneSource, and military
and family life counselors.

According to department documents,
the DoD has long-term plans to establish a
"WiFi-connected force." For service mem-
bers in unaccompanied housing, there is
not expected to be any cost to access the
provided internet services.

Decreasing the cost burden
associated permanent-change-

of-station moves 
Service members make frequent per-

manent-change-of-station moves during
their careers. To ease the burden of mov-
ing themselves and their families from one
military installation to another, the de-
partment is working with partners to ad-
just the number of days associated with
both the Temporary Lodging Expense
(TLE) and the Temporary Lodging Al-
lowance (TLA).

The new effort extends TLE from 14
days to 21 days for moves within the con-
tinental United States. For moves that orig-
inate outside the continental U.S., TLA will
be extended to as many as 60 days on the
departure side to match the 60 days already
authorized on the arrival side. Both the
TLE and the TLA allow service members
and their families to live in temporary
quarters, such as in hotels, while looking
for homes at their new duty station, or after
they have checked out of their homes at
their existing duty stations.

Lowering the cost of procuring
uniforms for enlisted service members 

To ensure enlisted service members are
best able to maintain their uniforms, the
department has directed a review of the
quality of uniforms that are issued to and
are available for purchase by service mem-
bers. Additionally, the department has di-
rected another review that will look at the
annual clothing replacement allowance to
determine not only if it is sufficient, but if
there are better ways to provide that al-
lowance to service members.

The new initiatives also include efforts
to improve the recruitment, retention and
working environments of DoD child de-
velopment professionals; expanding eligi-
bility for participation in the My Career
Advancement Account career development
program to spouses of active-duty service
members serving in grades E-7, E-8, E-9
and W-3; and assessments of three remote
and isolated installations via the "On-Site
Installation Evaluation" process. Those
three installations will be identified in the
fall, with the evaluations taking place in
2025. This particular initiative advances ef-
forts to understand capabilities and needs
regarding the well-being of service mem-
bers at remote and isolated installations.

This latest salvo of efforts, the third in
the department's effort to improve the lives
of service members and their families,
comes as part of an ongoing nearly three-
year long effort which began in 2021.

In November 2021, for instance, Austin
addressed economic concerns faced by
service members. Then, the department
provided relief for the high cost of housing
and housing shortages with a temporary
increase to basic allowance for housing in
some areas, and an extension of temporary
lodging expenses where service members
had a difficult time finding housing due to
shortages.

At that same time the secretary also
pushed to extend tour lengths for service
members at both overseas and U.S.-based
assignments as a way to minimize hard-
ships associated with permanent-change-
of-station moves.

In September 2022, Austin continued
that effort by directing a review of basic al-
lowance for housing to ensure what was
being paid to service members accurately
reflected fluctuations in the housing mar-
ket, and also directed increases in basic al-
lowance for housing for active-duty service
members in 28 military housing areas that
had experienced an average of more than
20 percent spike in rental housing costs.

The September 2022 effort also in-
cluded direction to fully fund DoD com-
missaries as a way to cut register prices
with a goal of providing service members a
25 percent savings over private sector gro-
cery stores, and also directed creation of a
"Basic Needs Allowance," which began in
January 2023, to supplement the incomes
of qualifying service members.

The cost of household moves was also
addressed by Austin's September 2022
memorandum, which directed a perma-
nent increase to standard TLE. Also in-
cluded was an increase to the dislocation
allowance for service members up to E-6 to
offset the personal expenses associated
with a permanent-change-of-station move.

Increasing access to affordable
quality child care

and early childhood education 
In a memo from March 2022, Austin di-

rected implementation of universal pre-

kindergarten at Department of Defense
Education Activity schools, and the cre-
ation of dependent care flexible spending
accounts to enable service members with
dependents to set aside up to $5,000 in pre-
tax income through payroll deduction for
eligible dependent care expenses such as
child care, preschool, before or after school
programs, and summer camp.

The March effort also included addi-
tional support for those with exceptional
family members. As part of that effort the
department established a standard process
to enroll and disenroll families from the
program, require that support personnel
make personal contact with each enrolled
family at least once a year, better coordi-
nate the way support personnel are as-
signed to families, and ease the transition
between support personnel.

Expanding spouse employment
and professional development

opportunities through the My Career
Advancement Account

The department's March 2022 effort
also addressed the challenges of ensuring
military spouses can find meaningful em-
ployment. Through the My Career Ad-
vancement Account program, for instance,
eligible military spouses became eligible for
up to $4,000 in financial assistance to earn
a license, certificate or associate degree.

Advancing military spouse employment
efforts, the president in January 2023
signed into law an amendment to the Ser-
vicemembers Civil Relief Act, which re-
quires that professional licenses be
portable, except for licenses to practice law,
for service members and their spouses as
they move between states.

To read the full memorandum, visit
https://media.defense.gov/2024/Sep/13/20
03543124/-1/-1/0/OUR-ENDURING-
DUTY-TO-AMERICAS-SERVICE-MEM-
BERS-AND-THEIR-FAMILIES.PDF

For 24/7 support on resources, information and confidential help, go to www.MilitaryOneSource.mil or call 1-800-342-9647

D E P A R T M E N T  O F  D E F E N S E  

TAKING CARE OF OUR 
SERVICE MEMBERS & FAMILIES
S E P T E M B E R  2 0 2 4

THERE ARE MORE THAN

2.6M MILITARY 
FAMILY MEMBERSserving in the Army, Navy, Marine 

Corps, Air Force and Space Force.2M
ACTIVE DUTY/RESERVE 
COMPONENT MEMBERS

THERE ARE MORE THAN

 Military parental leave expanded to 12 weeks, both parents
 Service Member access to Dependent Care Flexible Spending Accounts
 Improved child care fee assistance programs
 Invest in child care facilities and staff compensation and benefits
 Launch universal pre-K at DOD Education Activity (DODEA) schools
 Continue improvements to Exceptional Family Member Program
 Created online locator for Military & Family Life Counselors

STRENGTHENING FAMILY SUPPORT

SUPPORTING OUR FORCE (NEW ACTIONS ITALICIZED) 

MAKING MOVES EASIER
 Increased Dislocation Allowance (DLA) for E1-E6
 DLA paid 30 days before move for all Service Members
 Authorized reimbursement for relocating pets during 
   Permanent Change of Station (PCS)
 Up to 60 days Temporary Lodging Expense (TLE) in areas 
   with housing shortages
 Increase TLE max coverage from 14 to 21 days CONUS moves
 Allow Temporary Lodging Allowance up to 60 days OCONUS 
   when departing Permanent Duty Station
 Study increasing household goods PCS weight limits

ENHANCING ECONOMIC SECURITY
 Cumulative 9.8% pay raise over past two years
 Proposed 4.5% pay raise for 2025
 Basic Allowance for Housing (BAH) increased by average 18% over 2022 rates
 Basic Allowance for Subsistence (BAS) increased 13% over past two years
 Commissary: at least 25% savings compared to local marketplace
 Published “Strengthening Food Security in the Force: 
   Building on Our Progress”
 Basic Needs Allowance for eligible Service Members
 Establish Service Member access to Health Care Flexible Spending Accounts 
 Quality review of standard issued uniform clothing items
 Review enlisted uniform allowance rates

SUPPORTING MILITARY SPOUSE CAREERS
 More than 800 Military Spouse Employment Partnerships
 Expanded DOD Fed spouse remote, telework options
 Increased use of non-competitive, direct-hiring authorities
 Continue paid fellowship opportunities for military spouses
 Work with states to make professional licenses portable
 Expand My Career Advancement Account (MyCAA) eligibility to
   spouses of Service Members in all enlisted ranks and W-3; O1-O3 also eligible

QUALITY HOUSING AND FACILITIES
 Fully fund barracks maintenance accounts
 More personnel to improve maintenance processes 
   and timelines
 Unaccompanied housing improvements, including food access 

IMPROVING QUALITY OF LIFE 
 Gather data to better tackle issues unique to remote bases
 Increase access to Wi-Fi in barracks



DoD highlights committment to taking care of people during

Suicide Prevention and Awareness Month
by U.S. Department of Defense Press Release

This September, the Department of Defense highlights
Suicide Prevention and Awareness Month through its cam-
paign, "Joining Your Fight: Connect to Protect."    

"Suicide prevention takes a community to create change,
to sustain hope, and to convey that we are all in this to-
gether," said Dr. Liz Clark,
director of the Defense
Suicide Prevention Office.
"I know the work is not
easy, but we must look out
for each other and draw
strength from each other as
we light a path forward.
Each death by suicide is
one too many, and the
(DoD) is deeply commit-
ted to ending the scourge
of suicide throughout the
force."

This year's campaign
serves as a call to action to
increase connection, safety
and hope across the greater
military community. Over
the last several years, the
DoD has taken unprece-
dented actions toward ad-
dressing this critical public
health crisis, including the
establishment of the Sui-
cide Prevention and Re-
sponse Independent
Review Committee. The
SPRIRC, which was com-
prised of a panel of outside
experts, made more than
100 recommendations to
the DoD to improve its
suicide prevention and re-
sponse programs.

In support of the work
done by the SPRIRC, the

DoD is implementing actions across five lines of efforts,
including fostering a supportive environment for service
members, improving the delivery of mental health care, ad-
dressing stigma and other barriers to care, revising exist-
ing suicide training, and promoting a culture of lethal
means safety.

"Taking care of our military community is our top pri-
ority," said Elizabeth Foster, executive
director of the Office of Force Re-
siliency. "We are committed to reduc-
ing the number of deaths by suicide
throughout our Armed Forces, and will 

continue to aggressively implement the SPRIRC rec-
ommendations as approved by the Secretary of Defense to
build a foundation for long-term progress."

The DoD encourages service members, civilians and
their families to reach out for help, support those who may
need help, and connect with those in their military com-
munity.

If you or a loved one are experiencing thoughts of sui-
cide, you are not alone. Call the Veteran's Crisis Hotline at
988 and visit https://www.veteranscrisisline.net/ to learn
more.

Screenshot from https://www.veteranscrisisline.net/

The Department of Defense is highlighting its commitment to taking care of people during
Suicide Prevention and Awareness Month through its campaign, "Joining Your Fight: Connect
to Protect."
If you or a loved one are experiencing thoughts of suicide, you are not alone. Call the Vet-
eran's Crisis Hotline at 988 and visit https://www.veteranscrisisline.net/ to learn more.

“Each death

by suicide is one

too many, and the

(DoD) is deeply

committed to 

ENDING THE SCOURGE

OF SUICIDE

throughout the

force.”
— Dr. Liz Clark

Defense Suicide Prevention
Office Director 

Have the Fort Leavenworth Lamp delivered to your inbox!
Sign up to receive a reminder when a new issue of the Fort Leavenworth Lamp is posted by e-mailing

usarmy.leavenworth.id-training.mbx.pao-inbox@army.mil.
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Patton Junior High 7th/8th-grade
football team plays home opener

Photo by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Patton Junior High School eighth-grade quarterback Sam Vineyard evades persuing Summit Christian Academy players from Lee’s Summit, Missouri, during the
Tigers vs. Eagles home opener Sept. 17 at Normandy Field. To help celebrate the start of the season, Unified School District staff served free hot dogs, chips and water
to spectators.

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort Leavenworth Lamp

ABOVE: Down 36 to zero at halftime, members of the Patton Junior High School combined sev-
enth- and eighth-grade football team gather around their coaches for a pep talk Sept. 17 on
Normandy Field by the Unified School District 207 office. The score held in the second half, with
Summit Christian Academy scoring no further goals.

RIGHT: After being passed the ball by Patton Junior High School eighth-grade quarterback Sam
Vineyard, No.  15, seventh-grader Zach Wells, No. 5, runs the ball toward the goal line during the
Patton Junior High School vs. Summit Christian Academym football game Sept. 18 at Normandy
Field. Patton takes on Lawrence West at 4 p.m. Sept. 23 in another home game at Normandy
Field by the Unified School District 207 office.

Patton Junior High School
Fall Sports Schedule

7th-/8th-Grade Football
• Sept. 23 (Monday) 4 p.m. vs.

Lawrence West (Home)
• Sept. 26 (Thursday) 5 p.m.

vs. St Mary's Academy (Home)
• Oct. 16 (Wednesday) —

TBD

7th-Grade Volleyball
• Sept. 24 (Tuesday) 4 p.m. vs.

Warren (Home)
• Sept. 25 (Wednesday) 3:30

p.m. vs. Billy Mills (Away)
• Oct. 2 (Wednesday) 4 p.m.

vs. Lawrence West (Home)

8th-Grade Volleyball
• Sept. 24 (Tuesday) 4 p.m. vs.

Warren (Away)
• Sept. 25 (Wednesday) 3:30

p.m. vs. Billy Mills (Away)
• Sept. 28 (Saturday) 8 a.m. at

Eudora Tournament (Away)

7th-/8th-Grade Cross
Country

Sept. 21 (Saturday) 1 p.m. vs.
Bonner Springs (Wyandotte
County Park)

Oct. 2 (Wednesday) 4 p.m.
BLMS (BLMS)

Oct. 9 (Wednesday) 4 p.m.
MTMS (Shawnee Mission Park)

Patton Junior High
School football players
Coleman Garrett, Bren-
dan Roberts, Jeremy
Valdez and Ben
Stephens, ABOVE, and
Elliot Rambo, RIGHT, try
to slow down Summit
Christian Academy quar-
terback Kole Nungester,
No. 7, during the Patton
Tigers vs. SCA Eagles
season-opening game
Sept. 17 on Normandy
Field.

Photos by Prudence Siebert/Fort
Leavenworth Lamp



Grant Park Project (continued from Page A1)
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Dental Assistant
Training Program

offered at Smith
Dental Clinic

Fort Leavenworth  
Dental Clinic Command  
 

    American Red Cross 
  Jason.Ramlow@redcross.org 
   Phone: (816) 536-0108 
 

classroom and hands-on basic educaƟon an  
  - clinical skills. The program is 
designed to provide          
the skills necessary to 
volunteers to become   
  employed at any Dental 
Treatment facility (DTF).   

P 

 
 
 

 
Dental Assistant 
Training Program 

INTERESTED IN THE DENTAL ASSISTANT TRAINING PROGRAM?  
  

 
  The Dental Assistant Program is a combinaƟon of 
  classroom and hands-on basic educaƟon and  
  clinical skills. The program is designed to provide 
  the skills necessary for volunteers to become  
  employed at a Dental Treatment facility (DTF). 
  Please note, employment is not guaranteed. 
 
  This is a valuable training opportunity where 
dental trainees MUST commit to a six (6) month    
period required for compleƟon. First 2 weeks in 
lectures then rest of the 22 weeks in clinic hands-
on experience. 
 
  Training day is from 0720-1600 Monday – Friday 
 
  
 

❖Must have valid DoD sponsored ID card  
    ReƟree or family member of acƟve/guard/reserve     
reƟred with regular post access privileges. 
❖Must be 18 years old or older prior to start  
    of program. 
❖High School Graduate or GED. 
❖Candidates must have or be willing to  
    complete BLS training and vaccinaƟon  
    requirements prior to start of  program.  
❖There is no cost for those accepted. 
 ❖Candidates will be chosen based on  
 applicaƟon, essay, and individual interviews. 
     
  

        
  

        
 

      

                    
    

 
 

         

❖ ApplicaƟon available on 26 AUG2024 
❖ Interviews begin on 23 SEP2024  
❖ Training begins on 04 NOV2024 
❖ To apply see contact informaƟon below 

START HERE FOR A GREAT OPPORTUNITY 

by American Red Cross

The Fort Leavenworth Dental Assistant Training Program is being offered
again at Smith Dental Clinic.

Up to four individuals will be given the opportunity to join the next class that
starts in November. The application deadline is noon Sept. 20.

Refer to the flyer, at right, for eligibility and other information about the pro-
gram.

To apply for the program or for more information, contact Jason Ramlow, re-
gional program manager, service to the U.S. Armed Forces and international
services, American Red Cross of Missouri and Arkansas, at 816-536-0108 or
Jason.Ramlow@redcross.org

Design Branch, Engineering Division, Directorate of Public Works graphic

The first phase of a multi-phase, multi-year improvement project to Grant Park includes the construction of pickleball and tennis courts in the northwest section of
the park closest to Kearney Avenue. The area used to be tennis courts, which were in poor condition and removed a few months ago in anticipation of the project
beginning soon. Areas where construction is taking place have been fenced off. Phase 1 is estimated to be complete by May 2025.

monies and other activities,
an open area that could be
used for extra seating or fly-
ing disc and other games, a
soccer field, a basketball
court, a sand volleyball
court, a children’s natural
play area and splash pad
with covered picnic tables
for shade, a restroom, and
eventually an improved
swimming pool and park-
ing area. The aging storm
sewer will also be updated
during the project. 

Sidewalk paths will be
six- to eight-feet wide, and
steep slopes will be reduced
with easier-to-use stairs
connecting the park to the
residential access drive. The
completed park will be lit in
several areas, including the
courts and sidewalk path,
which meanders through-
out the park in a figure
eight pattern and will allow
users to log a mile if the
path is completed twice.

Those improvements are
slotted to be tackled in
Phases 2-5, which are de-
pendent upon funding and
other factors before they
can begin. Plans are also
subject to change as the
project progresses.

Overall, the project aims
to provide an updated space
with handicapped-accessi-
ble pathways and improved
recreational opportunities
for the community. 

“Any green space like

this is going to encourage
kids to get outside, and we
all know that there’s too
much time on computers
for young people, and if you
have a draw of some unique
exercise spaces (like Grant

Park), I think that is going
to be very healthy for the
group,” Marquardt said.

He said he and other
members of the DPW team
considered ways the space
might be used and incorpo-

rated those considerations
into the design. Examples
he gave included an area for
cornhole and a fire pit or
platform located near a
gathering area, with atten-
tion to how sound and

smoke would travel while
protecting views, and place-
ment of the restroom clos-
est to the children’s areas
where the facility might be
needed quickly and often.

“We are definitely ex-

cited about (the project)
and see potential for a
healthy environment,” he
said, noting that parts of the
area have not been inviting
or useful for some time.

Design Branch, Engineering Division, Directorate of Public Works graphic by Architect Joel Marquardt 

The first phase of a multi-phase, multi-year improvement project to Grant Park — depicted here in color — includes the construction of
a tennis court and four pickleball courts with a covered pavilion by the pickleball courts. Areas where construction is taking place have
been fenced off for safety. Phase 1 is estimated to be complete by May 2025.

Deadline to apply is noon Sept. 20
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Pet of the Week

LEFT: Raccoon is a 3-month-old kitten available for
adoption at the Fort Leavenworth Stray Facility. He
has already been neutered, vaccinated and mi-
crochipped. Visit www.FLSF.petfinder.com for pet pro-
files, e-mail fortleavenworthstrayfacility@gmail.com
for an adoption application, and call 913-684-4939
for more information. The FLSF, at 510 Organ Ave., is
open 11 a.m. to 4 p.m. Monday, Wednesday and Friday,
and by appointment for pre-approved adopters. 

by Fort Leavenworth Frontier Heritage Communities

In response to several instances of off-leash pet complaints, Fort
Leavenworth Frontier Heritage Communities reminds residents of the
housing pet policy, outlined in the FLFHC Resident Guidelines and
Community Handbook. 

• Pets must be on a physical leash at all times when outside the
fenced area of a home. Electronic leashes and electronic fences do not
meet this requirement. 

• Residents must dispose of pet waste daily in their fenced back-
yards. 

• Pets can be housed in the resident's yard only when a fence meet-
ing community guideline is installed. Pets cannot be tied or staked out-
side of the fenced area. 

• Pets must have suitable shelter from inclement weather and have
continuous access to food and fresh water. Suitable shelter is deemed
to be a structure of sound construction, sufficient to provide shade
from sun and protection from rain and wind. Inclement weather is de-
scribed as excessive wind, rain, snow or temperatures above 80 degrees
Fahrenheit or below 50 degrees Fahrenheit.

To view or download the guidelines in full, visit
https://home.army.mil/leavenworth/application/files/4317/1198/1516/
FLFHC_Resident_Handbook_April_2022.pdf

FLFHC issues pet
policy reminder

Photo by Prudence Siebert/
Fort Leavenworth Lamp

Volunteers needed to plant trees for
National Public Lands Day project

by Cultural Resource Management
Office 

In honor of National Public
Lands Day this fall, Fort Leav-
enworth’s Cultural and Natural
Resource Management pro-
grams are organizing the plant-
ing of 100 trees within the post’s
historic district. Over the years
the number of mature trees in
the district have begun to thin
due to storm damage and age. A
variety of native species have
been chosen for this conserva-
tion project, and we’re very ex-
cited to begin.

It’s our hope to get the wider
community involved, and we
would like to open this up as a
service opportunity for local or-
ganizations that may share our
interest.

Volunteer groups will be led
by staff from the Directorate of
Public Works. After a quick ori-
entation and safety briefing,
each small group will get a
number of trees, corrugated
tree protectors and watering
gators, and they will be directed
to pre-determined planting
sites. The number of trees each
group is responsible for will be
scaled to their age and ability,
and additional adult supervi-
sion can be provided with some
advance coordination, if

needed. All ages and ability are
welcome, but volunteers are en-
couraged to be mindful of their
own limits on uneven terrain.
All materials will be provided.

The project’s kick off will be
at 9 a.m. Sept. 28, celebrated as
National Public Lands Day, and
work will continue at 9 a.m.
every Saturday until all of the
trees are planted, with workdays
most likely on Oct. 5, Oct. 12,
and potentially Oct. 19, de-
pending on how many volun-
teers participate. In the event of
bad weather, that workday will
be cancelled, and an additional
Saturday will be added on to the
end of the timeframe. Groups
and/or individuals are, of
course, more than welcome to
come for as many or as few
workdays as they are available
— it would not have to be a
four-day commitment.

For more information or to
register an individual or group
to volunteer, contact the Cul-
tural Resource Management of-
fice at catherine.j.reynolds3.civ
@army.mil.

Visit https://www.neefusa
.org/npld/fort-leavenworth-his-
toric-district/planting-trees-
fort-leavenworth-historic-distri
ct for more information on the
project and NPLD.

National Environmental Education Foundation graphic
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Post NotesPost Notes
B1

Pork Ribs (3 slabs) $166

Pork Shoulder $166

Brisket $208

Ribs & Pork $196

Ribs & Brisket $238

Brisket & Pork $238

Pork Ribs-double $196

Pork Shoulder-double
$196

Brisket-double $280

Ribs, Brisket & Pork
$268

1 . 5  d a y s  B B Q  i n s t r u c t i o n  a n d  h a n d s - o n
c o a c h i n g  f o l l o w e d  b y  a  f a m i l y  d i n n e r

&  a w a r d s

B O N A N Z A
BBQ

Sept

Sept

Sept

12

21

20

Trainees meet with instructors
Review/lock in preparations for event
Receive Supply List

.

Hands-on BBQ smoking of selected
meats
More classroom instruction
BBQ competition
Awarding of prizes, patches and
certificates
Family dinner

Smokeology Art & Science.  •BBQ
smoking instruction on meats
Prep meat(s) for Saturday’s
smoking.

Thursday, IPR, 1630-1700

Saturday, 0230-1830

Friday, 1730-2100

Instruction by KC Culinary Institute-
trained and competition-tested local

instructors

Pricing
S e p t e m b e r  2 0 - 2 1 ,  F r o n t i e r  C h a p e l

POC:  Jim Harbridge, leavenworth@ocfusa.org

Scan QR
Code to
Register
Today!

AMMO 
AMNESTY
          DAY

USAG FORT LEAVENWORTH, KS

When:
Wednesday, 25 September 2024
(0900-1500)

Location:
Ammunition Supply Point (ASP)
Sheridan Dr. off McPherson Ave

Purpose:
Allow the safe return of ammunition
without any repercussions and keep 
our community safe.

NO QUESTIONS ASKED, NO PENALTY OR PROSECUTION
For any additional information or questions, please call: 

913-684-1741
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IInInsInstInstaInstallaInstalInstallInstallatInstallatioInstallatiInstallationInstallation AInstallation Installation AccesInstallation AcInstallation AccInstallation AcceInstallation AccessInstallation Access &Installation Access Installation Access & Installation Access & SInstallation Access & SecuInstallation Access & SeInstallation Access & SecInstallation Access & SecurInstallation Access & SecuritInstallation Access & SecuriInstallation Access & SecurityInstallation Access & Security RInstallation Access & Security Installation Access & Security ReInstallation Access & Security RemInstallation Access & Security ReminInstallation Access & Security RemiInstallation Access & Security RemindInstallation Access & Security RemindeInstallation Access & Security ReminderInstallation Access & Security RemindersInstallation Access & Security Reminders
• Increased security will be present – any refusal to comply with the directed security 

measures will result in access denial
• 100% ID check for *ALL* persons age 16+ entering the installation – ID refusal will result in 

access denial
• Any person with an unsuitable criminal background or security concern will be denied 

access – if you have an active warrant, you *WILL* be arrested! 
• Do not bring firearms onto the installation – carrying of a firearm by any person other than 

police or security personnel is a federal offense!
• Marijuana (in any amount) or other illicit drugs are prohibited on the installation – also a 

federal offense! 
• Fort Leavenworth Police/Fire Dept Phone Numbers:

• Emergency: 911
• Non-Emergency: 913-684-2111
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Combined Arms Center
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Join the Family Advocacy Program for the "Break the
Silence Glow Walk and Trick-or-Treat," a powerful
evening dedicated to raising awareness about do-
mestic violence and standing in solidarity with sur-
vivors. 
This event is a key part of Domestic Violence Aware-
ness Month, bringing our community together to il-
luminate the path toward safety, support and
change. Participants will walk a designated route,
wearing purple, symbolizing hope and the collective
strength of our community in breaking the silence
around domestic violence. 
The walk will feature interactive stations to trick-or-
treat at along the route, also providing community
resources, stories of survival, and opportunities to
learn how to support those affected by domestic vi-
olence.
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The Schools of Knowledge, Inspiration, Exploration
and Skills (SKIES): Unlimited offers classes in art,
dance, music, gymnastics, theater, golf and more. 
For more information, visit https://leavenworth.
armymwr.com/programs/skies-unlimited. Download
the fall catalog of available classes at https://leav-
enworth.armymwr.com/application/files/2817/1949
/5175/SKIESUnlimited_Fall_2024_Final.pdf.
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�pen to Acti�e �ut�, �uard, �e�er�e, �etiree�, �eteran�, 
Famil� �em�er�, Contractor�, & ��� Ci�ilian�

Government, Law Enforcement, Contracting, Manufacturing, Sales, Logistics, Retail, Service, 
Technical, Educational, and Many Other Opportunities Available

For information call the Transition Assistance Program at 
913-684-2227 or email usarmy.TAP.leavenworth@army.mil

�o�ted ��� �ran�ition A��i�tance �ro�ram &  t�e Famil� and �orale, �elfare and 
�ecreation �irectorate

Scan our QR codes & follow us on Facebook & 
LinkedIn for upcoming events & information

Career & Education Fair      
5 November, 10 am to 2 pm

Frontier Conference Center

Fort �ea�en�ort�
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July 2024 January 2025
S M T W Th F S Holiday/No School Parent/Teacher Confs. S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 Half Day School/No Preschool Early Dismissal/Release 1 2 3 4

7 8 9 10 11 12 13 5 6 7 8 9 10 11

14 15 16 17 18 19 20 12 13 14 15 16 17 18

21 22 23 24 25 26 27 July 23 Patton New Parent Meeting - 5:00 PM 19 20 21 22 23 24 25

28 29 30 31 July 24 Elem. & Patton Enrollment A-L 8:30 AM - 3:00 PM 26 27 28 29 30 31

August 2024
July 25 Elem. & Patton Enrollment M-Z  8:30 AM - 3:00 PM

February 2025Aug 8 Elementary New Parent Meeting - 3:00 PM 

S M T W Th F S Aug 12 Patton Parent Know Your School - 9:30 AM- 12:00 PM S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 Aug 12 Elementary Parent Know Your School - 1:00 PM - 3:30 PM 1

4 5 6 7 8 9 10 Aug 13 First Day of School 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

11 12 13 14 15 16 17 Aug 13-22 Kindergarten Half Days 9 10 11 12 13 14 15

18 19 20 21 22 23 24 Aug 23 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 3:30 PM - No School 16 17 18 19 20 21 22

25 26 27 28 29 30 31 Aug 26 Kindergarten Full Day Schedule Starts 23 24 25 26 27 28

September 2024
Aug 30 Staff PD Day - No School 

March 2025Sept 2 Labor Day - No School/No Staff 

S M T W Th F S Oct 11 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 Oct 14 Columbus Day - No School/No Staff 1

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 Oct 17 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 7:00 PM - No School 2 3 4 5 6 7 8

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 Oct 18 Parent/Teacher Conferences - 8:00 AM - 12:00 PM - No School 9 10 11 12 13 14 15

22 23 24 2 26 27 28 Nov 11 Veterans Day - No School/No Staff 16 17 18 19 20 21 22

29 30 Nov 27-29 Thanksgiving Break - No School/No Staff 23 24 25 26 27 28 29

October 2024
Dec 19 Half Day of School/Half Day Grading - No Preschool 30 31

Dec 20 - Jan 3 Winter Break - No School

April 2025S M T W Th F S Jan 6 Staff PD Day - No School

1 2 3 4 5 Jan 7 First Day Back for Students S M T W Th F S

6 7 8 9 10 11 12 Jan 20 Martin Luther King Jr. Day - No School/No Staff 1 2 3 4 5

13 14 15 16 17 18 19 Jan 31 Parent/Teacher Conf - 8:00 AM - 3:30 PM - No School 6 7 8 9 10 11 12

20 21 22 23 24 25 26 Feb 17 Presidents' Day - No School/No Staff 13 14 15 16 17 18 19

27 28 29 30 31 Mar 14 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School 20 21 22 23 24 25 26

November 2024
Mar 17-21 Spring Break - No School/No Staff 27 28 29 30

April 18 No School/No Staff 

May 2025S M T W Th F S May 15 PJH 9th Grade Graduation 

1 2 May 16 Half Day PD/Half Day Grading - No School S M T W Th F S

3 4 5 6 7 8 9 May 23 Last Day for Students - 1/2 Day of School - No Preschool 1 2 3

10 11 12 13 14 15 16 4 5 6 7 8 9 10

17 18 19 20 21 22 23 11 12 13 14 15 16 17

24 25 26 27 28 29 30 18 19 20 21 22 23 24

December 2024
25 26 27 28 29 30 31

S M T W Th F S

1 2 3 4 5 6 7

8 9 10 11 12 13 14

15 16 17 18 19 20 21

22 23 24 25 26 27 28

29 30 31

Fort Leavenworth USD 207 Board Approved: 2/26/2024
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MUNSON NOTES

Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs

Munson Army Health Center’s base-
ment at 550 Pope Ave. is one of the des-
ignated tornado shelters on post.

If a tornado watch is activated after
duty hours, Medical Department Activ-
ity personnel will open the health cen-
ter for those needing shelter. The
building will remain open until all
watches or warnings are lifted.

Visit
https://www.face-

book. com/munson-
health/ for updates
and information.

� Munson Army Health Center is look-
ing for volunteers to join the PATIENT
AND FAMILY PARTNERSHIP COUNCIL.
Volunteers can be active-duty, active-duty
family members, retirees or retiree family
members. The PFPC meets quarterly. If in-
terested, call 913-684-6211/6127. 

� Service members, retirees, family
members and Department of Defense fed-
eral employees on Fort Leavenworth are EL-
IGIBLE TO USE THE ARMED FORCES
WELLNESS CENTER FOR FREE. This in-
cludes physical fitness testing, body compo-
sition analysis, stress management,
improving sleep habits and individual health
coaching. You set the goals; the AFWC staff
puts you on the path to achieving them. Pro-
grams are individualized to address your
current needs, motivation and confidence
level. Visit the Fort Leavenworth AFWC in
Eisenhower Hall or call 913-758-3403 to
schedule an appointment. The health educa-
tors are also available to go mobile, taking
their class to units or organizations on post
and family readiness groups. To learn more
about AFWC services visit https://dvid-
shub.net/r/8wttlf.

Tornado shelter

September is Suicide Prevention Month, a time to raise greater awareness of resources for Army soldiers,
civilians and family members who may need crisis support or want to help someone they know. The Army’s
Suicide Prevention Month theme for 2024 is “We Are Stronger Together. Connect to Protect.” This theme un-
derscores the importance of connecting with people we trust because individuals who have strong, support-
ive relationships have a lower risk for suicide.

Connect to Protect

MAHC team thanked during
International Housekeepers,
Environmental Services Week

Photo by Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs

Munson Command Team Col. Jolanda Walker and Sgt. Maj. Jason Trevino thanked the MAHC housekeeping
team at a potluck meal during  International Housekeepers and Environmental Services Week. Two of the
housekeeping team members have been at MAHC more than 20 years, and there is even a father, sister and
daughter on the crew. The housekeeping team follows strict infection control and prevention standards that
keep MAHC clean and safe for patients and staff.

Mayors briefed on Patient,
Family Partnership Council

Photo by Munson Army Health Center Public Affairs

Munson Army Health Center Director Col. Jolanda L.J. Walker and Patient Advocates Kathy Budke and
Tiffany Dipman speak to Fort Leavenworth village mayors about the MAHC Patient and Family Partnership
Council. 
MAHC is seeking volunteers — active-duty, retirees or family members — to join the council and share their
input. The PFPC meets quarterly.
Anyone interested in becoming a part of the council should contact MAHC’s patient advocates at 913-684-
6211/6127 or usarmy.leavenworth.medcom-mahc.mbx.patient-advocate@health.mil
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